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By Nancy Canfield

The mission of the Rancho Bernardo Historical Society,  
as a non-profit organization, is to preserve local history and  
increase public awareness through programs and outreach.

As a non-profit we depend on the community to help us  
accomplish our mission:  volunteers, donations and  
contributions, memberships, and gifts to our collections.

The RB Historical Society (RBHS) Community Meeting held 
October 20, 2014 was focused on celebrating the one-year 
anniversary of the new museum, hopefully, our final resting 
place after years of fundraising to bring it to fruition.   At the 
same time, it was our opportunity to give thanks to those who 
made it possible through donations for cornerstones, bricks 
and pavers installed at the front entry, commemorative  
benches, hand painted tiles, event supporters at the annual 
Pancake Festival and RB Tastings Festival, merchandise sales, 
cash donations, city and county grants, and Society  
memberships.  Thank you one and all for making the  
dream come true!

On hand to salute our victory were Assemblyman Brian 
Maienschein, former City Councilman for our District 5, and 
always our supporter.  Congressional candidate Carl DeMaio, 
also our former City Councilman and longtime supporter, 
took a break from his campaign activities to present RBHS 
with a Certificate of Recognition. Congressman Scott Peters, 
though a supporter, was unavailable to join us but received  
our thanks; also, former County Supervisor Pam Slater-Price 
and her successor, Dave Roberts.  Though unavailable,  
Supervisor Roberts sent his representative with a  
Proclamation for the Society’s great work.

Holiday Nights at
The Bernardo Winery

There was a report on what the Society has accomplished, 
and some thoughts on what programs and projects are being 
being planned for the future or are being worked on. There 
was a presentation on the mud wagon. This replica wagon, 
being built by board member Rich Thorpe under the tutelage 
of  Escondido Wagon Expert Phil Ewing, represents a vital 
part of moving the region’s history forward!  Along with the 
descriptive plans of the vehicle, a map of its trails and stops, 
as they are known, a portion of the wagon’s replicated under-
carriage built to date, was displayed at this event.  Expected 
completion of this authentic replica is 2015, and whispers are 
that it might appear in the RB Spirit of the 4th Parade, even 
if it has to be trailered!  Won’t that be fun!  

From the bottom of our hearts, thank you to all of our  
supporters and friends on all of our projects. 

Museum Celebrates One Year: Thanks to our Supporters!

December 11-14  5 p.m. - 9 p.m.
Village Shops and Museum Open
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President’s Corner
Each year, the Rancho Bernardo Historical Society has a retreat, a planning session, to 
review where we are in our growth, and where we want to go.  After six years of fundrais-
ing emphasis towards building a new museum, we arrived at our goal Sept. 2013.   Well, 
sort of.  We didn’t build a new museum from scratch on a donated piece of land, as we 
had hoped, but  we were granted a long lease from the Bernardo Winery, 10 years with 
10 year options.  We spent about half of the money we collected for construction, to 
completely renovate the historic  “Bunk House,” where the laborers  slept over the years, 
who came in to harvest the grapes and olives for processing and sale.   The balance of the 
money is to be used for improvements to the museum over time.  

Now, we have turned our focus to the infrastructure of the museum, new and expanding 
programs, education such as our Coyote Tales program which takes us into local schools 
so children have some hands on history lessons.  Our founder of this program, Lorraine 
Kaa, has assembled a kit she takes along.  Included are  Indian items such as a drum, real 
arrows, plus dried animal hide children used for their lessons, before they ever had slate 
boards, gourds made into scoops and rattles, and similar items that are about as far from 
an I-Pad as you can get.  We want to expand that into the museum, to attract children to 
come in and experience history.

Through grants from the Rancho Bernardo Community Foundation,  City of San Diego, 
County Supervisors Office, and private donations,  and under the guidance of Peggy 
Rossi, our Collections Manager and Archivist, we are digitizing recorded history tapes 
donated by Larry McIntyre.  These include interviews with Rancho Bernardo Hall of 
Fame recipients, and local residents who were instrumental in building the planned  
community of Rancho Bernardo.  Also, collections of newspapers, photographs,   
important documents, and magazines are being digitized so they endure the natural  
erosion of time on paper and tapes.  

The product of our retreat was to identify ten areas of focus including the  
Digitization Project identified above.   Another area of focus is our accessioning  
and collections program:  What we receive into the museum, how we identify it,  
store it, and display it.  Budgeting and other policies and procedures  are  critical to  
our success.  Fundraising  is essential to keeping  the museum operating  and  
growing.  So is  Expanding our Membership.  All of this is what I call infrastructure, 
without which the Museum and the Historical Society will collapse.  Most of all we  
need the continued  support and  interest of the public, including volunteers, docents, 
and membership.  

In 2013, we had over 10,000 visitors to the museum, and 2014 is on target to be  
at least that many.   We’d love to count you as a friend and supporter! 

Nancy Canfield 
President
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Museum Update
THE MUD WAGON
By Richard Thorpe

The mud wagon is taking shape, thanks to our partner-
ship with the Escondido History Center (EHC) and Phil 
Ewing, master wheelwright and blacksmith at the center’s 
Wheelwright Shop located in Grape Day Park. Over Phil’s 
career of building or refurbishing horse drawn vehicles, he 
has seen many mud wagon “replicas” built on flimsy frames 
that could never survive the rigors of overland stage service. 
So when he offered us one of his sturdy late 19th century 
mud wagon frames, we said “let’s build it”! 

Based on Phil’s frame dimensions, we’re replicating a  
true mud wagon that ran from Reno to Pyramid Lake, 
Nevada, and now resides at the Tucson (AZ) Rodeo Parade 

Museum. We met with 

Grants and Donations
By Frank  Auwarter

During 2014 the Society received two major grants under the 
San Diego County Neighborhood Reinvestment Program, as 
well as generous donations from three friends of the Society.  

One San Diego County grant, for $10,000, together with 
donations of $1000 each from Jody Bradley and the Don 
and Dee Campbell Family Trust, is being used to upgrade 
the furnishings of the Society’s facilities.  The Campbell 
Family donation purchased a library table and six chairs for 
the library area of the museum.  Grants and donated funds 
have been used to purchase and install a set of furniture for 
the office.  Funds remain available for the purchase of  other 
furnishings  for the museum. 	

An image of the Tucson Rodeo Parade Museum’s mud wagon with exact  
dimensions for constructing a replica coach.

disassembled the frame, then sand blasted and primed the 
steel parts. New oak beams were milled and shaped to form 
the basic structure of the frame, and it is now being reassem-
bled. Phil Ewing overhauled the spring system and  
remodeled the steel axles to accommodate new roller bearings 
and wheels (consistent with 19th century design). With new 
wheels expected in early 2015, the frame will be ready for the 
mud wagon coach, to be constructed over the next year or so. 

We expect the project to cost about $25,000, depending on 
volunteer help. We need woodworking, sanding, painting, 
upholstery, leather work, and related skills. If you’d like to 
help “rebuild our history”, please drop by the museum to  
fill out an application form.  Or you may visit the EHC 
Wheelwright Shop in Escondido’s Grape Day Park any  
Saturday morning from 9 a.m. – 3 p.m. to see the project.

TRP Museum Curator Bob 
Taylor on November 8 to 
learn more about their mud 
wagon’s history and take  
detailed pictures and 
dimensions for replication.  
Many thanks to Bob for his 
help in shaping our project!

Reconstructing the old    
wagon frame has been  
quite a job. First, we 

The other San Diego County grant, together with a $5000  
donation from Project High Hopes, will be used to digitally 
record and store much of the museum’s collection of historic 
documents, photographs, and recorded interviews.  This will 
be a major undertaking.  When completed the project will 
ensure that irreplaceable material about Rancho Bernardo’s 
history will be preserved for posterity, and indexed to make it 
searchable by researchers. 

The Society is grateful to the San Diego County Board of  
Supervisors, especially to Supervisor Dave Roberts, and to the 
individual friends of the Society for their generous support.	

In October the Society submitted an application to the 
County for a Neighborhood Reinvestment Program grant 
of $25,000 to fund the construction of mud wagon replica 
described in the article above.

Master Wheelwright Phil Ewing (right)  
advising on early stages of rebuilding 
the mud wagon frame.



We plan to use this 
new brochure to 
educate, promote 
membership and 
donations. It will 
also be available  
to all visitors at  
the Museum.

WE HAVE A NEW BROCHURE FOR YOU

- Volunteers for Events
- Museum Docents
- Help with the Mud Wagon

Contact: 
Jane Harmon 
858-775-5788

THANKS TO OUR 2014 EVENT SPONSORS

Gold Sponsor
The Remington Club
Silver Sponsors
First American Trust
George Cooke, Coldwell Banker
Bronze Sponsors
Casa de las Campanas
Oakwood Escrow
Point Loma Credit Union
Special Thanks
Barons Market
Cafe Merlot
Clay Artists at  
the Vineyard
Jewel & Vine
Nancy Canfield
Ralphs 4S Ranch
Rancho Bernardo  
Kiwanis Club 

Gold Sponsors
Lexus Escondido
The Remington Club
Silver Sponsors
Belmont Village Senior Living
Casa de las Campanas
First American Trust
George Cooke, Coldwell Banker
Bronze Sponsors
Maritime Museum of San Diego
Oakwood Escrow
Point Loma Credit Union
Real Living Lifestyles
Congressman Scott Peters
Rancho Bernardo Community 
Foundation
Valley View Casino
Windermere Homes and Estates
Special Thanks
Nancy Canfield
Barons Market
Poway Transmissions

Pancake Festival Tastings Festival

www.RBHistoricalSociety.org 4Fall 2014

Rancho Bernardo Historical Society
P.O. Box 27314 
San Diego, CA 92198-7314


